DRAFT                             BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES

      Wednesday, February 1, 2012

       Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Matthew W. Strauss, Vice Chair, Richard Malagrifa, Selectmen Barry Greenfield, Jill G. Sullivan , David Van Dam, and Acting Town Administrator, Dave Castellarin. 
Public Hearing:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to open public hearing  on a request from National Grid  to construct a line of underground electric conduits , including the necessary sustaining and protecting fixtures, under and across the public way or ways hereinafter marked Humphrey Street , Swampscott, Mass , seconded by Selectman Malagrifa . 

The following are the streets and highways referred to: 

No. 12079901 Humphrey Street-National Grid to install approximately 4334’ of 12-5” and approximately 77” of 6-5” PCV-EB conduit and miscellaneous underground equipment in Humphrey Street. Beginning at a point approximately 20 feet northeast of the centerline of the intersection of Eastern Avenue., Lynn, Mass and continuing approximately 4400’ in a Northeasterly direction.  

· Project will start in early March.

· 2 Police Cruisers will be at start and end of the road work. 
· Only one truck in the trench at a time.

· Trench will be at the least 20 feet and or as much as 50 feet in length and 4 feet wide. 

· Hours of operation will be 7-3:30PM. 
· No streets will be shut down. 
· Access to the surrounding street will be available.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to approve the installation of approximately 4334’ of 12-5” and approximately 77” of 6-5” PCV-EB conduit and miscellaneous underground equipment in Humphrey Street. Beginning at a point approximately 20 feet northeast of the centerline of the intersection of Eastern Avenue., Lynn, Mass and continuing approximately 4400’ in a Northeasterly direction, seconded by Selectman Van Dam.   
Resident Jane Orloff questioned National Grid regarding the transformer on Humphrey Street directly across from Red Rock Bistro in the empty lot, would this have anything to do with the future work to be done. National Grid representative informed the Board and the resident this is a separate issue but will find out some information and work with the owner of the lot.
Discussion:
Mr. Larry Stone presented the Board the Retirement Actuary/ Social Security and 401K discussion.

Mr. Tom Driscoll, was in attendance as Chairman of the Retirement Board.
 Votes of the Board:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to extend to the Town Administrators Search Committee an extension to March 12, 2012, seconded by Selectman Sullivan.  
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a change of manager request from Uno Chicago Grill, 907 Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass from Marcus Thompson to William Edmonds as their new manager for their liquor license, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman  Sullivan to send a request from Mr. Jack Dolan to the Traffic Study Committee on his request to install a no parking sign in front of 225 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to take no action on the recommendation of the Traffic Committee on a request for parking on upper Ellis Road, Swampscott, Mass, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa   to make the Harbor Master position an annual appointment which will expire on June 30, 2012, seconded by Selectman Sullivan.

New & Old Business:
Selectman Greenfield spoke on the topic of hiring a lobbyist for the Town to work on specific goals to obtain grants.
Selectman van dam does not agree with hiring a lobbyist for the Town. Selectman Van Dam would like to have the Board work closer with Congressman John Tierney. 

Selectman Van dam suggested to the Board, that Congressman Tierney be invited to meet with the Board at a future meeting through skype or a conference call. 

Selectman Strauss commented that Town Meeting would need to be behind this idea of a Lobbyist. 

Selectman Sullivan believes the money spent on a lobbyist is a good investment. 
Discussion/ Hearing on complaints about the Harbor Master and lifetime appointment.
Chairman, Matthew Strauss explained and stated the reasons for this meeting. Selectman Strauss announced that only the Board of Selectmen, Attorney Darren Klein for the Town, Attorney Neil Rossman and Mr. Larry Bithell would be the only ones to speak on this subject. 

Chairman Strauss read aloud a letter sent to Mr. Bithell which included concerns and complaints.
Attorney Neil Rossman represented Mr. Larry Bithell. 

Town Counsel, Darren Klein of Kopelman and Paige, P.C, spoke on behalf of the Town and addressed complaints regarding Larry Bithell and the Lifetime appointment of the Harbor Master.
Questionened by Attorney Rossman, what was the expectation from the Town from the Harbor Master that has no money, no staff and no computer.

Acting Town Administrator Dave Castellarin, questioned the computer, which he was informed that the Harbor Master did receive a working computer from the Town.
Discussion was held on the lifetime appointment of the Harbor Master, Larry Bithell. 

Selectman Strauss and Selectman Sullivan agreed that they think with a renewal of a appointment which is done every year like all the other employees , it makes the employee be accountable for their actions to the Town Administrator and the general public. 

Attorney Neil Rossman commented that Mr. Larry Bithell is accountable only to the extent that his position and the budget has allowed 

Attorney Rossman disagreed with this Boards decision on a yearly appointment. 

Acting Town Administrator, Dave Castellarin informed the Board that the Harbor Master 

has not submitted a budget to the Town in two years.

Selectman Malagrifa explained that the Board will stay within the outline of a letter sent to Mr. Larry Bithell and those will be the questions asked. 
Selectman Sullivan commented that she has had heard complaints that some people feel like they do not get a fair shake from the Harbor Master. 

A complaint that has been heard from many is the fact they were told there is a waiting list for moorings, however, the Harbormaster has not produce that list. 

Selectman Van Dam did not understand and question now why after 33 years these issues have come up.

Selectman Van Dam commented he would support Larry Bithell‘s reappointment in June 2012.  
Selectman Greenfield commented there has to be accountability on both sides.  (See votes of the Board.)

Appointments:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Merry Glosband, 34 Atlantic Avenue, Swampscott, Mass to the Historical Commission as a full time member, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Jason Mahler, 92 Banks Road, Swampscott, Mass to the Historical Commission, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa. 

New & Old Business:

Selectman Greenfield spoke on the topic of hiring a lobbyist for the Town to work on specific goals to obtain grants.
Selectman van dam does not agree with hiring a lobbyist for the Town. Selectman Van Dam would like to have the Board work closer with Congressman John Tierney. 

Selectman Van dam suggested to the Board, that Congressman Tierney be invited to meet with the Board at a future meeting through Skype or a conference call. 

Selectman Strauss commented that Town Meeting would need to be behind this idea of a Lobbyist. 

Selectman Sullivan believes the money spent on a lobbyist is a good investment. 
Selectmen’s Time: 

Selectman Greenfield commented positively on the new Click Fix system that the Town is using. Selectman Greenfield recognized the DPW for their hard work on the recent storm. 
Selectman Van Dam informed the community of a President’s day party to be held at the Senior Center. Selectman Van Dam spoke on a ski trip to be held on February 11, 2012 through the Recreation Department. Selectman Van Dam will be holding office hours on Saturday, February 4, 2012 at the Whole Foods Market. 
Selectman Sullivan spoke on her disappointment with the Chapter70 funding the Town was supposed to receive.  Selectmen Sullivan commented that the Town is getting less of a percentage that they were promised. Selectman Sullivan encouraged resident to contact the Chairman of the Way and Means Committee and local Representatives and urge them to support the changes needed for Chapter 70 funding. Selectman Sullivan commented on the recent Demolition Delay that the Historical Commission put on the construction of the Captain Jacks on Humphrey Street. Selectman Sullivan stated that the Historical Commission has every right to put this restriction on , however, Selectman Sullivan stated that with this restriction in place it may result in opportunity missed  that is out there from the contractor such as donation of $5000,00 and the renovation to the train station. 
Selectman Malagrifa explained the recycling policies and reminded all residents that they did not need to purchase anything from the Town to participate in recycling. Selectman Malgrifa stated that residents can use any container and mark it with a marker to identify it as being recyclable. 

Selectman Strauss echoed the same sentiment of the Town’s departments and their assistance with the recent storm. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to adjourn meeting at 9:20PM,   seconded by Selectman Van Dam. 
Attest:

Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

